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Mr.Chairperson, 
 
Ukraine commends the efforts taken by Global Communications team under the 
able leadership of Under-Secretary-General Flemming.  
 
The COVID-19 pandemic has added urgency to the need to update the 
information policies of the United Nations. Since the beginning of the health 
emergency Ukraine observed the attempts to explore pandemic as a new 
instrument of hostile propaganda and disinformation activities both in our 
country and beyond. 
 
Bot and troll factories were mobilized to produce and disseminate fake news, 
to generate panic and sow distrust among democratic nations. We consider 
these information attacks to be another element of aggressive toolbox, used 
against Ukraine since 2014.   
 
We commend the initiating the “Verified” campaign, aimed at tackling the spread 
of fakes and misinformation that affected the public awareness of COVID-19 
and thus undermined the efficiency of our common response to the pandemic. 
We therefore join the campaign’s call to #TakeCareBeforeYouShare to 
contribute to stopping misinformation from spreading.   
 
Ukraine has also been among the majority of the UN membership that endorsed 
the Cross-Regional Statement on “Infodemic” in the context of COVID-19. We 
share the commitment to create a healthy information environment at the 
national, regional and global levels, in which the “infodemic” is countered by 
scientific, evidenced-based information and facts. 
 
Ukraine believes that a global and systemic approach is required to tackle the 
fake news. It is clear that such practices threaten the United Nations values. 
This United Nations should comprehensively address all attempts to falsify 
information and to use it as a tool for undermining public peace and security. 
Propaganda and disinformation, as well as those engaged in these activities, 
should be clearly dissociated from professional journalism and journalists. 
 



We will succeed in our efforts if freedom of expression is respected, and free, 


